
ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES 

of the 

369TH FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held on Tuesday, June 28th, 2005 at 6:15 p.m.

In Room # 126, Thames Campus, 1001Grande Avenue West, Chatham, Ontario 

PRESENT:





Ms. K. Bevan




Mr. L. Browning




Ms. T. Di Simone




Mr. J. Hatch




Mr. J. Mallory




Mr. V. Marcotte




Mr. R. Marentette




Ms. C. Melnyk






Ms. K. Mingay




Mr. L. Olszewski




Ms. C. Pare




Mr. R. Shaw





Dr. J. Strasser, President





Mr. S. Taylor




Mr. J. Wickett, Chair




Ms. P. Williams



Also Present:




Ms. P. Abbott, Support Staff Observer




Mr. J. Cameron, Thames Retiree, Observer




Ms. S. Dupret, New Board Appointment




Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary




Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary




Ms. J. Harris, Executive Director, Student Support Systems




Ms. A. Hetherington, Director, Marketing




Ms. C. Janisse, Internal Board Member-Elect



Dr. L. Kanary, Vice-President, Innovation & Technology 



Development




Mr. D. Lindsay, President, ACAATO, Guest Speaker




Ms. L. Logan, Vice-President, Finance & Corporate Services




Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus




Mr. F. Sorrell, Executive Director, St. Clair Foundation

Ms. M. Urquhart, Outgoing Board Member from the Student Representative Council


ABSENT:
Mr. B. Cutler




A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.


Mr. Wickett chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.


The Chair announced that the approval of two sets of minutes under Item 2.0 on the Full Board agenda, ((a) the May 31, 2005 In-Camera meeting minutes and (b) the minutes of the June 14, 2005, In-Camera meeting) would be deferred to an In-Camera meeting to be held immediately following the Full Board meeting.
1.0 Adoption of the Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest

With the changes to the agenda deferring the approval of the Minutes for both In-Camera meetings, held on May 31, 2005 and June 14, 2005, 
respectively, and hearing no declarations of conflict when called, it was therefore,




RESOLVED THAT the Board





approve the agenda as amended.

2.0 Approval of the Minutes of the May 31, 2005 Full Board Meeting



After noting discrepancies on the minutes relating to the names 
of two members who were “present” but recorded as “absent”, it was 
therefore




RESOLVED THAT the Board





approve the May 31, 2005 Full





Board Minutes, as amended.

3.0 Constituent Reports

There were no reports from any of the constituent representatives at this time.
4.0 
Information/Education Items 
4.1 Ontario Colleges and the Government 



Dr. Strasser introduced Mr. David Lindsay to the Board 


members and guests, indicating that Mr. Lindsay has had extensive 

service in the Province of Ontario and is well qualified to lead 


ACAATO.  The President explained Mr. Lindsay’s role in the recent 


advocacy campaign was primarily leading the colleges’ marketing 


campaigns, and applauded those efforts in acquiring increases in 


funding to the colleges.  Mr. Lindsay, added Dr. Strasser, continues 

to support the colleges, attempting to educate the political leaders 
in the value and contributions that community colleges make to the 

economy across the province. The topic of the presentation tonight 

will be “where are the colleges headed”, at least until October 2007 

which will be the end of this current government’s mandate.


Mr. Lindsay began his presentation and explained to the Board 
members, that he was originally to speak to the Board in May, however he had been called to the Minister’s office to hear the Province’s funding announcement to the colleges.

Mr. Lindsay thanked the Board for allowing him the opportunity to speak with them this evening.  After noting the advocacy posters in his walk around the Thames campus, Mr. Lindsay was pleased to say what a positive impact the entire campaign had in enhancing government awareness.  However, he continued, that this should only be the beginning.
The focus for this presentation explained Mr. Lindsay is to 

illustrate five reasons that we need to continue to advocate on 
Behalf of colleges and what are the goals and objectives of advocacy on 
behalf of the college system on a globular basis.  I will also examine how we go about accomplishing this task and we touch on some of the highlights of the Rae Review.




Mr. Lindsay distributed an executive summary of key items 


included in the Rae Review.  This document will be included in the 


minutes as Item 4.1(a).  Mr. Lindsay welcomed members’ feedback 

with respect to advocacy. 



1) Why do we need to advocate?


Why do we now have the need to lobby the various 
politicians that have financially supported the colleges from 
their inception?  
· We rely on governments for monies to continue to operate.  Mr. Lindsay distributed a copy of this portion of his presentation, which is attached to the minutes as Item 4.1(b).

· We are in a very competitive environment when it comes to obtaining funding with various hands being outstretched, such as hospitals, high schools, universities and disadvantaged groups, those with disabilities, immigrants requiring retraining and skills updating, looking for their piece of the funding pie.




     Mr. Lindsay cited an example of the high school 




     and elementary schools 2005-2006 budget of 




     $6.9B which represents an increase to $650M. 




     or (8.4%).  The health care system, in particular, 




     the hospitals will receive $12.2B.  The colleges are 



     looking at receiving only $2.2B.  With the demands 



     on the health care system in newspapers daily, the 



     colleges need to maintain a presence in the 





     government’s eye in order to get our fair share of 




     the pot.

· The majority of the people responsible for making

policy and budget decisions, in government, never

went to college.  This was evident when making 

his presentation at the Economic Planning 

Department in the Ministry of Finance when he 

asked a group of seventy people if any had 

attended college and only one indicated he had.  
We feel this has an impact when these same people are faced with decisions about education.  Their first thoughts will be towards universities.



We have to continually emphasize the importance of community colleges if we want to maintain a fair share of the government funds.

· What are the goals and objectives of our advocacy agenda?

Make the policy and decision makers aware of the importance of the college system to the provincial economy.  The outcome will be an increase in college investments and better policy decisions pertaining to colleges.
                                          
      Our objective is to raise understanding of the role 


           
      of the community colleges.





       It is important that our high school students be 




       encouraged to attend college.    The targeted 




       audience of the college marketing system should 




       be the opinion leaders and the Provincial and 




       Federal politicians.  We want to raise the level of 




       respect for the competency and the capabilities 




       and capacity of the college system.  This 





       hopefully, will increase our policy profile and 




       influence within government and change “old” 




       opinions.  Out of this advocacy initiative the 




       funding increase will result. 














       Our focus should be loud and positive, but also 




       persistent.  We need to broaden our base of 




       support.  Once we take a hold, we must sustain it 



       and the plan must continue from year to year.
· Advocacy Challenges

The colleges must determine where they fit.  

The government through the Ministry of Health 
must be made aware of the important role that 

colleges play in providing front-line workers, 

nurses aids, lab technicians, radiologists, and emergency care workers.






We must advocate and lobby every part of 





government we touch.






Our message to government may differ from 





issue to issue, since our challenges vary from 





college to college.  The colleges have different 





constituents; students, municipalities, 
employers, parents, etc.





Since we are relatively small players when it 





comes to lobbying, we therefore have to 





investigate components, common to all of the 
colleges and other government stakeholders (i.e. health care) to allow us to to lobby together as partners for government funds.
· 
Political Timing Considerations






The next election is October 4, 2007. The key 





question is where we want to position 






ourselves with this government. 





Our short term goals are looking at the spring 





budget sessions which the colleges can use as 




target dates for various advocacy initiatives.  






The fall is when government programs are 





implemented.


A higher education council is to be established.






A Federal election will probably be held early 





next year after the Gomery Report is published 




this fall.  





Colleges have to determine what we can and 





should try to influence on the Federal scene.

· 
Rae Review Initiatives






Mr. Lindsay distributed a handout of the 






contents of the Provincial budget.



The Rae Review was very helpful to the colleges, having held 17 town hall meetings with 21 round table discussions including two at St. Clair College.  He raised the profile of post-secondary education to a level that had never before been achieved.  






Mr. Rae has set the scene for us to continue 





forward in our move to advocate and lobby 





government.  His final report was released on 





February 7, 2005 and the Premier and Minister 




of Finance were pre-briefed.
·  
Budget – Press Release


The press release indicated the government
 had invested $6B into post secondary 
education.  Albeit true the monies are divided 
many ways.  Money is allocated to financial 
aid, universities, rural schools, and 
apprenticeship programs,
disadvantaged, 
disabled and northern areas.  The colleges end 
up with a relatively small allotment in the end.  


This past year out of the $447M in grant 
monies going out to post secondary 
institutions, the colleges were earmarked for $133M.  Elementary and high schools have received $650M for a budget of $16.9M.  The hospitals have received $650M which represents about a 5% increase.


The various budget figures indicate how the 
colleges need to be more strategical in their 
advocacy campaigns for funding.  The 
colleges total share of the budget is 30% or $347M.  This translates from $4,800.00 per student to $6,500.00 / student or an increase of $1,200.00 per student.  The high schools will get $1,120.00 more per student.  The gap has been narrowed a bit, but we do need to continue to advocate.  The 2005 Ontario Budget Overview and Analysis report, distributed by Mr. Lindsay, is attached as Item 4.1(c).

· 
MUSH Sector






And finally, we must be cognizant that 
transfer money is being allocated to 
municipalities, universities, schools and 
hospitals.  No “C” in MUSH.  MUSH needs to be turned into CHUMS.



This concluded Mr. Lindsay’s presentation, at which time he invited 
questions and comments from the Board members and guests.



One member reinforced the message using the example of public 
transit making an appeal to the Federal Government for funds, and being 
told to go to the Provincial branch for aid.  However, with persistence and 
perseverance, over a four-year time span, the Federal government has 
recently given gas tax money back to Transit Windsor.  


Another member questioned how colleges, being a provincial entity, 
can lobby the Federal government for funds and Mr. Lindsay explained to 
him that monies can flow to colleges via HRDC, which has historically 
provided funding for displaced and unemployed workers, etc.  Although 
the funds are targeted to specific groups it still allows the colleges the
ability to provide this type of training with the flow-through funding.  Skills 
training funds, in the past, were a large revenue source to the colleges, 
however, the government has seen fit to either pay employers directly to 
train clients or for the clients to receive funding directly and search out 
what they believe to be the best source of training for themselves.  Colleges used to receive approximately $100M for skills training and 
upgrading, across the system, but now only $30M is provided by the Federal Government. 


Individuals are going to career preparation classes provided by 
their YMCA’s and going for skills training to private colleges, rather than
the government purchasing a number of training seats at the community 
colleges and transferring monies to pay for the training as they have done 
in the past.  The government is now looking at funding more immigrant 
training programs and skills updating programs to those entering Canada 
with degrees from their native country that do not translate into the same 
skills sets and standards of Canadian educated professionals.





A Board member stated that he did receive responses from the 
Minister and Mr. Wickett indicated, as well, that the County of Essex and 
Municipal Council of Chatham/Kent recently replied that motions had been 
passed, in support of the College, to seek additional financial support. 
These stakeholders continue to be in support of colleges as partners in 
training for their communities.  



Mr. Wickett thanked Mr. Lindsay for his report and echoed the 
sentiments that colleges must now go forward and advocate, having this 
fertile ground which Mr. Rae has provided to nurture such campaigns.

Dr. Strasser also thanked Mr. Lindsay and reminded him that the 
College will continue to lobby the government for its geographic allowance. 
 


4.2
Withdrawal of a Board Volunteer Applicant


Mr. Wickett announced that one of the individuals 


recommended as an external Board member, had withdrawn her
name prior to submission to CCAC for approval.  This will 
necessitate a continuation of the Committee to interview 

additional candidates until a suitable replacement is found.



Mr. Wickett acknowledged that Council had given verbal 


approval to the two candidates recommended for Board 



replacements.  He welcomed Ms. Sandra Dupret to the meeting 
and noted that Ms. Maureen Lucas was unable to attend tonight, 

however, she was looking forward to serving on the College Board,  
beginning in September.

5.0
 Approval Items 
5.1 
 Approval of Statutory Financial Statements 
As is standard practice, a motion was brought forward and it was then,





RESOLVED THAT the Board authorizes





the Audit Committee to approve the 






Statutory Financial Statements, ending






March 31, 2005, to be submitted to the 






Ministry of Training, Colleges and Universities.

5.2 
  
Appointment of the Executive Committee of the Board 
Mr. Wickett explained that typically an Executive Committee of the Board has been approved to take care of any matters arising over the summer months, on behalf of the Board of Governors.  Historically, Mr. Wickett added, the Executive Committee has consisted of the Board Chair, the Chair-Elect, and the College President.  It was therefore 






RESOLVED THAT the Board approve






the appointment of Mr. Wickett, Mr. 






Marcotte and Dr. Strasser as the Executive





Committee of the Board, to act, as required





on behalf of the full Board, through the 
summer starting on July 1, 2005 through August 31, 2005.

5.3 
Branding Strategy 
Dr. Strasser introduced Ms. Ann Hetherington, Director of Marketing, to those present and indicated that she would be delivering the “branding” presentation at this time.





Ms. Hetherington began her presentation by 
explaining that the process began approximately eight months ago, and consisted of individual representatives of various college constituencies.  This presentation is the culmination of various discussions held.  In defining what branding is to the Board, Ms. Hetherington explained 

that it is a trust mark, a promise or a warranty to our stakeholders 
and clients.  She further added that it is credible and supportable by those who embrace the philosophy.  The target audience walks away from its experience at the College with the feeling of satisfaction in the knowledge that they received exactly what they 
were promised.
Our aim was to create an idea that our target group could both identify and become personally attached.  

In coming up with a brand, Ms. Hetherington continued, we thought of the College as a person and asked ourselves three questions: (1) Who are we? (2) What do we do? (3)What does it matter?

In answering who we were, we decided we were mentors, teachers, coaches, partners, and a trusted friend.

On responding to what we do, the group came up with assist the learners, develop skills, assisting learners in achieving goals and success.  We value students.  We welcome a diversity of cultures.  We are community partners.  We provide an adaptive learning environment.
St. Clair College boasts an alumnus of over 50,000 graduates since 1967.
“Our Focus Is You” translates into students who have access to quality education, qualified staff, the help of peer tutors, up to date equipment and extracurricular activities including intramural sports, etc.  

The theme resonates throughout the College.  The initiative will become the essence of St. Clair College.  Ms. Hetherington thanked Mr. Olszewski, for his support and input into this endeavor.  This presentation was done before the Academic Council who also lends their support.
Mr. Wickett thanked Ms. Hetherington for her presentation.  The Board was invited to ask questions or comment on the presentation.  

Another Board member agreed that this message is a great starting point; however, the entire College community must portray this and believe in it.  

A second member asked if the employees were asked for their input.  In the value statement, employees are not mentioned.  

Ms. Hetherington assured the Board that all staff (600 people) are included in the process.  Another Board member asked if the College included the employees as one of the key areas of focus and suggested that this could be a possible retreat item.

Another member congratulated the marketing team and described the brand as a call to action for all staff at the College.  This idea differentiates colleges from universities.  “Our focus is you” is an easy slogan to remember.
Another member added that all members of the college must be on board with this idea in order for it to be a true success.  The idea will not work unless the employees can deliver.  He extended his congratulations for this great plan.
Mr. Sorrell recalled a book “The Customer Comes Second” and Ms. Williams recommended the South West Airlines promotional video that emphasizes how employees must come first.  These items enforce the concept of all constituent members of the College adopting this philosophy.




RESOLVED THAT the Board approves,




In principle, the branding strategy, 




“Our Focus Is You”.
A copy of this power-point presentation is attached as Item 5.3 to the minutes.

5.4 
New Appointment to the Foundation Board  

Mr. Wickett thanked Mr. Marentette for his contributions and support of the Foundation Board, representing the College Board of Governors, over the past year. 

A Board member asked what was expected of this person.  Mr. Sorrell explained that none of the Board members are asked to fund raise but they are asked to open as many doors with as many of their contacts as possible to allow for fund raising to occur.  The term is for one year with meetings scheduled every other month throughout the year.  


A member nominated Ms. Mingay as the Board representative to the Foundation Board.  Ms. Mingay accepted the nomination and it was therefore





RESOLVED THAT the Board 





shall approve the appointment of 





Board member, Karen Mingay





to the Foundation Board for a




term of one year, beginning September, 




2005.





6.0 
Monitoring Items
6.1
Board Evaluation
Dr. Strasser distributed a copy of a report, summarizing the business of the Board and the comparisons over the last three years.  
A copy of this report is attached to the minutes as Item 6.1, for information.
6.2  
Tributes to Departing Members 
The Chair noted that Board members make many sacrifices of their time and energies to contribute to the Board of Governors.  Ms. Connie Pare, Ms. Penny Williams and Mr. Rolly Marentette are to be commended, added Mr. Wickett and during their tenure they have seen the completion of the Ford Centre for Excellence in Manufacturing, as well as a beautiful student residence.  They have traveled to meetings between Windsor and Chatham and have been generous with their ideas and support of various initiatives including attending award and convocation ceremonies.



Mr. Wickett acknowledged the contributions of internal 

member, Ms. K. Bevan, for her input and insight into various 


program initiatives brought before the Board during her
tenure.  He also thanked her for her generous contribution of time in working with Mr. Pollock in completing the Board By-Laws Document.  





The Chair then recognized Ms. Melanie Urquhart and 
thanked her for her enthusiasm and insight on behalf of the 
students of the college, to the Board.  He expressed best wishes, on behalf of the Board, as she embarks on her career. 
Each retiring member of the Board was presented a token of appreciation, from Mr. Wickett on behalf of the Board of Governors and St. Clair College. 

The Board applauded in recognition of the contributions of these individuals over the years they have served as Governors.

Prior to adjournment of this meeting, Mr. Wickett indicated that he had a few comments to make as he reflected over the past year, as Chair of the Board.  First of all he indicated that it was a great experience for him and he also noted that he got to see a bit more of the inner workings of the College and the quality of those Individuals as they oversee to the general operations and how they are well equipped to meet the day to day challenges.
Mr. Wickett wanted to take this time to confirm his support of the excellent jobs performed by the President, Senior Management, Administration and staff of the College.  

The Full Board meeting adjourned and went into an In-Camera meeting at this time.
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